
ADMINISTRATIVE MEMORANDUM NO. 21-026 

TO: Greg Harrison 
VIA: David L. Recor, ICMA-CM, Director of Development Services DR 
VIA: Jennifer Gomez, AICP, Assistant Development Services Director JG 
FROM: Jean E. Dolan, AICP, CFM, Principal Planner JED 
SUBJECT: Scrivener’s Error Correction on Future Land Use Map for 950 South Cypress Road 
DATE: March 3, 2021 

It has recently come to Staff’s attention that the CF land use designation on the property at 950 South 
Cypress Road (an existing and long-time church use) does not appear to have been accomplished through 
the process required by Chapter 163.3184 Florida Statutes and thus appears to be a scrivener’s error and 
should be corrected.  The following research process resulted in this conclusion. 

The official Future Land Use Map dated 1988 (attached) shows the property in question as “L – Low 
Residential 5 du/ac.”   

The official Future Land Use Map dated 1998 (attached) shows the property in question as “CF – 
Community Facilities.”  

The following was considered: 
The 1998 map was prepared by a private consultant for the city.
The 1998 map includes a table that identifies all “amendments” that were made to the Map (see list
below).  None  of the listed ordinances amending the land use map pertain to the property at 950
South Cypress Road.

o 90-39 – LM to C (Hammondville Road)
o 91-78 – NW Pompano Beach amending the Land Use for the recently annexed areas
o 92-64 – I to M (1400 NW 33 Street)
o 93-25 – LM to L (Palm Aire)
o 95-40 – LM to I (NW 15 Avenue)
o 95-42 – CM to C (Atlantic & SW 27 Ave)
o 96-15 – C to M (Atlantic Blvd)
o 97-81 – M to C (W McNab Road; between I-95 & SW 9 Ave)

The map change from Low 5 to CF happened between 1988 and 1998 and the first date on the table
of ordinances was dated 1990. To determine if the ordinance changing the map happed prior to
1990, the City Clerk’s office searched the City’s official records for any Future Land Use map
amendments between 1987 and 1990 and found no ordinance for map amendments  related to 950
South Cypress Road or any other property during this time period.
In addition to all of the above evidence, if the map was legitimately changed from Low 5 to CF with a
local-only land use plan amendment, the amendment would not have been effective until
recertified by the Broward County Planning Council.  The Broward County Planning Council staff
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checked their records and confirmed that no land use plan amendment for 950 South Cypress Road 
had been recertified at any time. 

 
Based on the above evidence, the change on the Future Land Use Map from Low 5 to CF for 950 South 
Cypress Road has been determined to be a scrivener’s error and is being corrected back to the Low 5 
designation.  This designation is identical to what is shown on the County’s Land Use Plan and is the correct 
land use plan for the property’s current and continuous zoning designation of RS-2. 
 
It should be noted that the existing church use is not effected in any way by this correction to the land use 
map. The Church has the same permitted use status in a residential land use category as it does in the CF 
land use category.   
 








